Weekly ReCAP for March 24, 2017
_________________________________
A) Next CPC meeting on April 3, 1:30-4 pm, Main Library, Chesebrough Room. 

B) March 25, EPFW’s Sierra Nevada Film Festival at Black Bart Theater, Murphys.
C) March 28,Calaveras Cannabis Community Forum, San Andreas Town Hall, 6:30 to 8:30 PM, pros and cons of proposed Cannabis Ban (Measure B)
D) March 31, annual multi-county meeting of land use activists. Moke Hill, 10 – 3.
______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras Cannabis Community Forum- March 28, San Andreas Town Hall,6:30 to 8:30 PM. Hear pros and cons on the proposed “Cannabis Ban” (Measure B).  Speakers will include Bill McManis, author of Measure B, and Caz Tomaszewski from the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance.
______________________________________________________________________________

Groundwater recharge project hinges on San Joaquin County approval
Posted: Thursday, March 16, 2017 11:00 am
By Christina Cornejo/News-Sentinel Staff Writer
The San Joaquin County Board of Supervisors have a major vote coming up which may decide the fate of a groundwater recharge project that would allow local groundwater to be exported out of the area.
Supervisors will likely be holding a public hearing and vote on April 11 on a groundwater export permit, which is necessary in order to move forward with the Demonstration Recharge Extraction and Aquifer Management (DREAM) Project.
They will set the hearing date at their March 21 meeting.
The $4 million project has been several years in the making, and faced some initial opposition from local cities and water districts.
“Now it’s either make history or be history,” said Brandon Nakagawa, San Joaquin County Public Works water resources manager.
East Bay Municipal Utility District (EBMUD) has offered up the money to North San Joaquin Water Conservation District to pay for the project as a result of a settlement in disputes of water rights. However, that offer only stands until June 30 of this year. If they don’t get the permit approved, the water district could lose out on $2.25 million to build the required infrastructure.
In what is considered an in lieu recharge project, local farms with a reasonable access to surface water, such as the Mokelumne River, will be asked to use surface water to irrigate crops during wet weather years, such as this one, and revert back to drawing up groundwater from their wells in dry years.
This is intended to allow the groundwater supply to possibly recover during wet years so more is available during future droughts.
Another unique and contentious piece of the recharge project is the ability for EBMUD to extract groundwater, which requires a permit from the county. EBMUD will be providing 1,000 acre feet of water, over the course of two irrigation seasons, and allow it to percolate through agricultural lands into the groundwater basin.
In exchange, they will have a one-time ability to extract up to a maximum of 500 acre-feet of water to be delivered elsewhere at EBMUD’s discretion. The extraction can only take place during the winter months when groundwater levels are typically higher and not during times of drought. There is also a clause protecting water from being extracted after a certain period of time.
“Every year that they wait to take 50 percent out, they lose 5 percent of the water,” said Kris Balaji, director of San Joaquin County Public Works. “If they do not take out water in 20 years, they do not get take a drop of the water.”
The idea is to bank more water than what is taken out. The 1,000 acre-feet is a drop in the bucket for EBMUD, Balaji said, and the agency may even decided to give that water back locally.
An existing extraction well will be used near Pixley Slough east of Highway 99 as a point of delivery between the groundwater basin and a pipeline which would connect to EBMUD’s nearby Mokelumne Aqueduct. That well and surrounding wells will monitor the amount of water drawn up and ensure that it doesn’t negatively impact other wells.
A benefit of the project is expected to be the net increase of 500 acre-feet of water in the groundwater basin, which will help prevent salt intrusion into the water supply, as well as subsidence — a process in which land ground compacts down and reduces water storage capacity. Subsidence has caused land to sink in areas of the southern San Joaquin Valley .
One of the concerns that Supervisor Chuck Winn had was about the export.
“When you say export water, everyone gets up in arms, ‘We cant afford to export what we currently need.’ Yes, it’s an export, but what would make up that 1,000 acre-feet would fly right by us and go to the Bay,” Winn said.
Supervisor Kathy Miller added that it’s not water that is normally available to the North San Joaquin Water Conservation District, but is water that EBMUD has the rights to.
During this season, more than 5,000 cubic feet of water per second has been released from the Camanche Reservoir down the Mokelumne River to make room for the massive snowpack and rain the area received in January and February.
Under California ’s Sustainable Groundwater Act, local agencies have been tasked with coming up with groundwater management plans tailored to the resources and needs of their communities.
“If it works for the benefit of all parties, we can work on expanding it, because we would know how it would work. And any problems that develop, we can fix before we scale up, but there’s no guarantee that we’ll do that. All parties have to agree,” Winn said.
One part of the project, an already-planned rehabilitation of the North San Joaquin Water Conservation District pump station, is currently underway. The station is located along the Mokelumne River east of Lodi , near Tretheway Road .
It will be used to deliver surface water for use in irrigating farmland and, if the DREAM project continues, to deliver water to the vineyards to be used for groundwater recharge. Regardless of whether or not the ground water export permit is approved, the $1.75 million EBMUD provided has already funded that project for the benefit of local irrigation.
As the DREAM Project was developed, there has been much public outreach to local stakeholders to have them share concerns and thoughts on the project, Balaji said.
They’ve heard from the farmers, irrigation districts and environmental groups and addressed those concerns, he said.
“One of the concerns that comes to my mind is what if these guys start extracting up to 500 acre feet of water and it causes an impact to surrounding wells,” Balaji said. “We addressed that concern by having monitoring wells around.”
If there is an impact the water district will be able to stop the extraction, he said.
“That’s a worst case basis is them taking the full amount. That’s the maximum. We mitigated for those impacts,” Miller said.
Members of the Advisory Water Commission, which is made up of local water agencies and stakeholders, have also voted unanimously to support the project, Balaji said. The City of Lodi , which was considering filing a suit against the project last year, is no longer in opposition.
“After some conversations with North San Joaquin Water Conservation District, we can let the demonstration project go forward without risk,” said Lodi City Manager Steve Schwabauer.
If the project moves forward, it could take a several years from the building of the infrastructure and recharge to when they might be able to measure any impacts of the project.
The public will be able to share their thoughts on the export permit at the April 11 Board of Supervisors meeting. For information about the most current Board of Supervisors Agenda and live streams and videos of meetings visithttp://sanjoaquincountyca. iqm2.com.
Contact reporter Christina Cornejo at christinac@lodinews.com.
http://www.lodinews.com/news/article_2a104572-0a0c-11e7-9a27-c7577d1918d2.html
______________________________________________________________________________
State Projects Mother Lode To Become More Of A Retirement Community

\03/17/2017 10:20 am PST
66
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

Sonora, CA — Looking out about 45 years, the Mother Lode’s overall population is projected to grow much slower than the state, and become much older in age.

A new report by the California Department of Finance shows the state’s overall population in 2015 was 35,059,809, and it is expected to reach 51,056,510 by 2060. The report notes that regions prime for the most growth include the San Francisco Bay Area, greater Sacramento, Central Valley and around Los Angeles. The five counties with the most projected growth are Yolo, Madera, Kern, Merced and Placer.

While the projections are anticipating growth in the more urban areas, many rural counties along the Sierra Nevada are projected to have little to no growth. Five counties in the state are projected to lose population, Alpine, Lassen, Modoc, Plumas and Sierra. Tuolumne County’s 2015 population of 54,525 is anticipated to increase to 56,752 by 2060. Calaveras County’s 2015 population of 44,899 is expected to reach 50,468 by 2060.

Taking a closer examination of the numbers, the state anticipates the Mother Lode to continue a trend of becoming more of a retirement community than a place for younger families. In Tuolumne County, the population over the age of 65 in 2010 was 11,396, and that group is anticipated to grow to 18,337 by 2060. In 2010 there were 10,960 residents under the age of 20, but by 2060 the number is expected to drop to 9,318.

Speaking about Tuolumne County, Department of Finance Analyst Ethan Sharygin says, “From 2010 onwards, every projection that we have done reflected our belief that there will be a significant aging of the population in this area. We don’t see a lot of the older population moving out of the county, and we don’t see a lot of young people moving in to flip the equation. California has really large cohort of the baby boomer generation that moved here, and we expect them to age in place.”

The state’s report analyzes past trends and reviews factors such as fertility rates, longevity and expected migration.

______________________________________________________________________________

Increased Fish Flows Under The Bay-Delta Plan Criticized

03/17/2017 2:10 pm PST
72
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sacramento, CA — Friday at noon state water regulators closed the window for public input on a document guiding hotly contested flow increases under the Bay-Delta water quality control plan first-phase.

Weighing in under the wire with sharp criticisms the Modesto (MID) and Turlock (TID) irrigation districts submitted joint comments to the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) regarding the board’s supporting revised draft substitute environmental document (SED). They also submitted nearly 6,600 petitions gathered as part of a related joint advocacy campaign.

The districts’ joint comments call out a number of technical and legal issues relating to the SED and reference their recent, most focused and collaborative Tuolumne River scientific research that was conducted as part of the federal relicensing of the Don Pedro Project. The districts maintain their findings suggest that potential Tuolumne River improvements are due to a measured approach to the river management rather than the “hasty unimpaired flow regime” that the SED details.

Up to 50% Unimpaired Flows
Under the proposed plan, MID and TID would be required to dedicate 30 to 50 percent of unimpaired flows along the Tuolumne River from February 1 to June 30 annually with the intent to improve fish and wildlife conditions and control Delta salinity.

The districts state that the SED fails to accurately analyze what it proposes; that it does not demonstrate an understanding of the current physical conditions and resources of the lower Tuolumne River; also that it largely ignores the vast body of scientific data and technical information that has been compiled on the Tuolumne River and its associated resources over the last 20-plus years.

They also maintain that SWRCB’s preferred alternative will have an adverse effect on the fry and juvenile life stage of Tuolumne River fall-run Chinook salmon.

The Bay-Delta Plan is required by law to be updated every three years by the board. The plan goals are to identify beneficial uses of water; set water quality objectives and implement a program for achieving those objectives. Next in process with the the comment period over is for the water board to review the input.
http://www.mymotherlode.com/news/local/288872/increased-fish-flows-under-the-bay-delta-plan-criticized.html?utm_source=myMotherLode.com+Daily+News&utm_campaign 
_____________________________________________________________________________

Work begins soon at two busy west Calaveras intersections
 

By Nick Baptista / The Valley Springs News /  Friday, March 17, 2017
 
      Construction is scheduled to begin the end of May on signalization of the intersection at State Route 26 and Vista Del Lago Drive.
      The project has been on the drawing board for several years and Caltrans Public Information Officer Skip Allum confirmed work would begin in earnest this year at the intersection.
      “This is an intersection improvement project that will install a traffic signal and widen the intersection of Vista Del Lago and State Route 26,” Allum said, “improving the efficiency of travel and traffic safety at this intersection to reduce the likelihood of broadside collisions.”
      The project has a May 31 start date and is expected to be completed in August. Allum said estimated traffic delays would be approximately 10 minutes, with one-way traffic control in use and most of the work being done primarily at night. George Reed is the contractor.
      Work is also expected to start soon on installation of flashing beacon lights at the intersection of State Route 12 and Burson Road, according to District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli.
      “This project will install red flashing beacons at the stop signs facing northbound and southbound traffic along Burson Road and install amber flashing beacons facing eastbound and westbound traffic along State Route 12, approaching the intersection,” Allum said. “This is to improve the efficiency of travel and traffic safety at this intersection to reduce the likelihood of broadside collisions.”
      The Burson project is scheduled to begin April 17 and completed in May. Work will be done primarily during daytime hours with one-way traffic control in use and estimated traffic delay times of approximately 10 minutes. St. Francis Electric is the contractor.
_____________________________________________________________________________

Residents upset by cost to connect to Jamestown waterline

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy
Published Mar 17, 2017 at 06:39PM

Two property owners with wells that have tested positive for contaminants are upset they cannot connect to a new grant-funded water main being installed on Jacksonville Road outside Jamestown unless they pay substantially more than most of their neighbors.

Joan and Andy Nelson have lived on Thistledown Road since the 1980s. Tuolumne County health officials and test results from a state lab say arsenic and nitrates are in their well, and they should not use well water for drinking, cooking or brushing their teeth.

Barbara Applebee has lived near the end of Thistledown since the early 1970s. Lab results show she has levels of nitrates, aluminum, copper and zinc in her well that exceed state reporting limits. She has also been advised to use bottled water for drinking, including cooking and brushing teeth.

They said they were led to believe they could tap into the new water line for about $2,000, but now Tuolumne Utilities District officials say there is not enough money to extend the pipe to their properties. They would have to pay a contractor about $100,000 to do so, they said.

Tom Haglund, TUD general manager, denied that any property owner had been promised anything.

“It was clearly communicated that funding was not available to extend a water main down Thistledown Road, Egan Road, Stamp Mill Loop, portions of Bell Mooney Road, and portions of Dutch Mine Road,” Haglund said. “All of these segments of pipeline were requested by property owners living in those areas.”

The residents also said they feel TUD and Tuolumne County used the public health angle to secure more than $1.6 million in grants.

“They are not piping water down to us,” Joan Nelson said. “Why? The county and TUD are using government funds to build this.”

Applebee said, “They’ve brought to light a desperate situation. Now they say we have to bring the water line to our property at our own expense.”

Well water
When the Nelsons bought their place on Thistledown in 1983, they had one well, and they paid a contractor to drill another later in the 1980s. They stopped using the first well about five years ago.

The Nelsons said they agreed to have testing on the single well they still use when county health and TUD officials shared concerns about failing wells and possibly contaminated wells at a meeting in Jamestown in November 2015.

“They told people there were health concerns about drinking the water out here,” Andy Nelson said. “Some wells had failed, and they were delivering water to some people. They indicated they would like to test more wells, and we volunteered.”

There was another meeting in Jamestown in February 2016.

“They told us we would get water,” Joan Nelson said.

“They said the main line would go out this way on Jacksonville,” Andy Nelson said. “I asked them specifically about Thistledown Road. They said they could put in a line but no fire hydrant. This was for property owners adjacent to Thistledown.”

Last summer, Andy Nelson said, TUD staff informed him and his wife they had secured grant funding, but it was not going to be enough to pay for a water line from Jacksonville Road to Thistledown.

The Nelsons said four property owners on Thistledown initially wanted to connect, but one of the four decided to connect to a relative’s home.

“My question is, if the pipeline is going to cost $1.2 million and TUD got $1.6 million, why don’t they have enough money to run that pipeline down here?” Andy Nelson said. “Their excuse to me on the phone was, ‘We don’t have the money, and the grant was for failing wells.’ Our well produces water. We just can’t drink it.”

Joan Nelson said she and her husband are frustrated because people close by will get water from the line.

“Our water is not potable at all. If they have the money, they should include us and connect us, too.”

Test results
Applebee said she’s concerned about running out of water and about the test results she received in May 2016.

“There are six wells right here, near Seco and Algerine, within a half-mile, and more in Stent that have gone dry,” Applebee said. “Now I drink distilled water, for the past year. When I’m in a hurry I drink what comes out of the tap and it tastes OK. I have a filter on the faucet, put in several years ago.”

She raised five kids on well water, and none have health issues that she knows of.

“None of them glow in the dark,” Applebee said.

Both the Nelsons and Applebee say they were parties to a legal action against Sonora Mining Corporation in the 1980s, in which they alleged the Canadian company’s Jamestown gold mine on Highway 108 could cause water issues.

The mining company tested wells on the Nelson and Applebee properties for several years in the 1980s. The Jamestown mine shut down in 1994.

“We had our well put in back in 1971,” Applebee said. “It was tested and safe.”

‘Limited funding’
Haglund said county staff began reaching out to property owners in the area in late 2015 to gauge interest and determine locations of dry and contaminated wells and to better define what needed to be done.

A “discovery process” was used to seek funding through the state, but there was no guarantee funding would be secured to complete the entire scope of the project, Haglund said.

Due to limited state funding, TUD has considered only properties qualified by the county before TUD executed a grant agreement defining the project area with the California Department of Water Resources and the State Water Board.

Haglund also noted that TUD and county health staff held public meetings beginning in late 2015, and one of the meetings focused specifically on health issues related to nitrates and arsenic.

The last public meeting was held in September 2016, Haglund said. That was the meeting, he said, that some residents were told the line would not be extended to their properties.

‘No promises made’
The pipeline alignment selected by TUD and county staff maximizes the number of properties that can connect and stay within funding limits, Haglund said.

Property owners have been required to give TUD minimum deposits of $1,500, which includes a $500 refundable “good faith deposit” intended to ensure each property owner connects to the new public water main. The refundable $500 is also intended to assure people “we don’t construct a ‘pipeline to nowhere,’ ” Haglund said.

The county has identified 35 properties along the pipeline route that have dry or contaminated wells, Haglund said. Of those 35 properties, 34 owners have submitted deposits.

Other property owners who have frontage along the pipeline route, but did not have a dry or contaminated well as of Sept. 16, 2016, can connect to TUD at their own cost.

Costs vary, and they include a capacity fee of about $7,200, Haglund said. Other properties, including those on Thistledown and other roads in the area, need to request a variance from TUD to build private water service lines from the street to their homes.

If more than one property owner in the same area is requesting a variance, then TUD typically requires a public water main of 6 to 8 inches diameter be extended.

“Such extensions are at the the expense of the properties benefitting from the extension,” Haglund said. “In the case of Thistledown Road, there is more than one property that could connect, and the most prudent approach would be to require the public water main be extended.”

The distance to Thistledown from the mainline extension is about 1,000 feet, nearly a quarter-mile, Haglund said. That distance requires a mainline extension.

Rain may delay work
Water is not being denied to those individuals, Haglund said, but they will be responsible for that cost.

In addition to the 34 properties that are connecting under the grant, owners of an additional 21 properties have provided deposits to have water service lines and meter boxes built on their properties, even though they do not have qualifying water quantity or water quality issues. For those individuals, deposits ranged from $3,000 to $5,200.

Mozingo Construction of Oakdale is contracted to do the work on the water main extension, which began in November. This week workers were busy on a section of Jacksonville Road.

“Jacksonville Road will remain open to those who live, work or have business in the area,” Jennifer Batt, a TUD associate engineer, said Thursday. “The forecast for next week shows some more rain, so there will likely not be any construction until the weather is better.”

The Quartz-Stent water main extension project is expected to be complete by the end of April.

______________________________________________________________________________

Support For Biomass Facilities

03/19/2017 1:46 pm PST
234
Sabrina Biehl, MML News Reporter

A recent MyMotherLode informal poll asked “Do You Support Opening And Expanding Local Biomass (wood & organic debris burning) Facilities?” The majority, 79 percent, said yes while only 11 percent said they don’t know with another 10 percent against it.

The Pacific Ultrapower Chinese Station (PUCS) near Chinese Camp was closed in November for a major refurbishment maintenance outage. According to its website, the plant opened in October 1986, and is a 25 gross MW biomass plant utilizing wood fuel from forest management operations (such as pre-commercial thinning or dead tree removal), urban construction and demolition wood, and agricultural products such as nut shells and orchard prunings. PUCS is a partnership venture between IHI Power Generation Corp. a heavy industrial manufacturing and services company based in Tokyo Japan, and Jamestown Energy Inc. The power produced by PUCS was purchased by Pacific Gas & Electric under a 30 year Power Purchase Agreement that expired in November. For details on the plant reopening read the news story Open Biomass Plant Will Help Tree Mortality Efforts
As California Senator Tom Berryhill explained here in 2016 “The renewable cap and trade money, and the credits, are so uncertain that we’re not going to get more…” in relation to extending the contract with PG&E to purchase the power PUCS made. In September 2016 Gov. Jerry Brown signed SB859 regarding greenhouse gas emissions and biomass that gave the industry hope. The bill called for the Natural Resources Agency Secretary, John Laird, to establish a working group on expanding wood product markets that can utilize woody biomass, especially biomass that is removed from high hazard zones, among other tasks. The working group is due to submit its recommendations for markets and pilot projects by June 1st 2017.

_____________________________________________________________________________

Open Biomass Plant Will Help Tree Mortality Efforts

03/20/2017 8:28 am PST
5710
B.J. Hansen, MML News Director

The Pacific Ultrapower plant in Chinese Camp is back running, which is helping the local tree mortality efforts.

There had been earlier concerns about the ability to process biomass in Tuolumne County, following an extended closure for retrofitting, and an expiring contract with PG&E. Tuolumne County Tree Mortality Project Coordinator Mike Albrecht spoke about it on Mother Lode Views this past weekend.

“After about five months of retrofitting, they (Pacific Ultrapower) have put in a whole new boiler package into it, and lot of boiler tubes. They spent nearly $3-million on the plant, so that tool is now back available to us. A requirement in their new contract is that they have to use a lot of the tree mortality product to even run the plant. This year, in rough calculations, they are going to use about 2,400 truckloads of tree mortality product, which is about 60,000 tons. Over the next couple of years, that will ramp up to over 4,000 truckloads a year that they are required to use under their contract. So, it is really good news for the county. We have a whole lot of room to put biomass. Without that, I don’t know what we would do.”

Mother Lode Views also featured Ethan Billigmeier of the Tuolumne County Office of Emergency Services explaining new grant money available to private property owners, and CAL Fire Tuolumne-Calaveras Unit Forester Adam Frese speaking about projects that CAL Fire will be helping with over the coming months. Frese also predicted that it will be another very busy fire season in the Mother Lode, as there are many dead trees on the landscape. In addition, Albrecht recapped recent projects, and others that will come over the spring months.

If you missed Mother Lode Views on tree mortality, you can find the entire show by clicking here.
____________________________________________________________________________

Tri-Dam Partners Weigh In On Water Board’s Planned Fish Flows

03/20/2017 5:19 pm PST
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Tori James, MML News Reporter

Oakdale, CA — The Tri-Dam Project partners today shared data they say further shows why state water officials should not require more water flushing for fish flows.

The Oakdale (OID) and South San Joaquin (SSJID) irrigation districts, senior water rights holders who developed New Melones Reservoir, work closely with the Bureau of Reclamation, which as part of its Central Valley Project, manages the fish flows at New Melones Dam.

The state water board and its staff on Friday closed public comments on the proposal to flush more than an extra 300,000 acre-feet of water down the Stanislaus and two other rivers from February 1 to June 30 annually with the intent to improve fish and wildlife conditions and control Delta salinity under its Bay-Delta water quality control program first-phase.

In a joint statement released today, OID and SSJID say the amount, which is enough to serve about one million families, adds up to a scientifically unsupported effort that might yield perhaps 1,100 more salmon.

The districts’ analysis of the state’s unimpaired flows plan forecasts that San Joaquin, Stanislaus and Merced counties would suffer an economic loss of $12.9 billion in the first year that the higher flows would be required. The state’s figure estimates the regional economic impact at just over $106 million.

In addition to numerous other potential ag and water customer impacts, the districts also estimate that New Melones reservoir would go dry 12 times out of every 95 years and that combined, there would be a loss in the ability to produce as much as $10 million in clean hydroelectric power a year from facilities at New Melones and Tulloch reservoirs.

As reported here last Friday, the Modesto (MID) and Turlock (TID) water districts shared as the public comment period was closing their condemnation of the proposed plan. The districts cited, among several reasons, that it largely ignores the vast body of scientific data and technical information compiled over the last 20-plus years.

As reported here, Tri-Dam recently released the findings of a contracted long-term study conducted by FISHBIO, which stated as part of the findings that fall fish flows down the Stanislaus River could be reduced at least in half without negative impacts to fish. A long-term study on the spring flows is still underway.

It is anticipated that the water board’s final river flows plan will be announced this fall, followed by a 45-day window for more public input before its formal vote.

______________________________________________________________________________

Why California’s Cannabis Industry Will Lead Water Innovation

Why California’s Cannabis Industry Will Lead Water Innovation
Why California’s Cannabis Industry Will Lead Water Innovation

With California’s newly legal army of recreational cannabis growers barred from federal water supplies, they could become leading innovators when it comes to water sustainability, writes water-treatment expert Jim Lauria.
https://www.newsdeeply.com/water/community/2017/02/06/why-californias-cannabis-industry-will-lead-water-innovation 
______________________________________________________________________________
Town Halls To Air Cannabis, Other Calaveras Issues

03/21/2017 5:43 pm PST
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Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA — The district that houses far and away the majority of Calaveras County’s marijuana grows has launched a week-long series of town hall meetings.

District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi says he will have top county officials in tow, including Sheriff Rick DiBasilio, Planning Director Peter Maurer and Public Works Director Jeff Crovitz.

Following Tuesday night’s gathering at Mokelumne Hill Town Hall, two more will respectively take place Wednesday and Thursday night at the Mountain Ranch and West Point community halls. Slated to run from 6 to 7:30 p.m. all events include discussion on a range of hot topics within the county and district; among them include Butte Fire recovery, tree mortality and the local economy.

Garamendi adds since the ballots for May 2 special election on the Measure B commercial cannabis ban citizens’ initiative are due to hit the mail in less than two weeks, he was additionally asked to lead a separate community forum this week on the topic. Hosted by the Calaveras Senior Center, it will also take place at 1 p.m. Thursday (956 Mountain Ranch Road).

Face-to-face Time
A first-term supervisor who ran unopposed last fall after his predecessor Chris Wright decided not to seek a second term, Garamendi remains unfazed by this week’s near-marathon of community outreach. Amicably he comments, “It might be a high tech world, but we are still a face-to-face community in District 2 — they expect their leaders to show up and answer questions, as uncomfortable or comfortable as it can be — and I love my district.”

Regardless of whether the ban measure carries or residents choose to support regulated commercial cannabis cultivation, Garamendi says he — and hopefully the rest of the county supervisors — will abide by the will of the public. The legal cannabis farmers and residents among his constituents generally share a mounting concern over community safety and crime prevention, he says. Their main worry, he emphasizes, is that the county’s four other districts will “abandon” District 2, whose enforcement issues are further elevated because it contains the bulk of the county’s 700-plus currently registered grow operations as well as around double that amount of “bad guy” grows.

“[My constituents] are worried that without regulation, there is not going to be anyone to push the bad guys out…it is pretty easy to get rid of one or two growers in Rancho Calaveras or Valley Springs — but the scale of our problem in District 2 is profound,” he stresses. While he does not personally have a moral objection to cannabis, as he tersely puts it, “I do have a moral objection to violence.”

Last year’s post-Butte Fire land rush came coupled with Calaveras’ spreading reputation as a prime growing area — just ahead of the prior board’s move to instigate an urgency regulatory ordinance that included a moratorium to limit registrations. He evokes that, somewhat like the mounting “Lemony Snicket’s A Series of Unfortunate Events” series, an overwhelming wave of growers engulfed the county. Some sought to legalize their grows; others schemed to “hide in the herd.” Many settled near or on District 2 turf: Calaveritas, Glencoe, Mokelumne Hill, Mountain Ranch, Paloma, Rail Road Flat, Sheep Ranch, West Point, Wilseyville and parts of San Andreas.

Can An Enforceable Ban Be Effectively Funded?
Personally, Garamendi sees supporting the ban initiative as a vote for an unregulated cannabis industry. “A ban, without funds associated with it, means very little. Ban supporters have yet to show how they will pay for it…I would say we are at the ‘show me the money’ stage,” he remarks.

Under the county’s present urgency ordinance and application process, he estimates that, through attrition, the county would wind up with about 500 legal growers who have gone through all the hoops, and whose registration fee and Measure C tax resources are needed to help weed out a thousand or more illegal growers who are not likely to leave of their own accord. Garamendi maintains, “We learned a lot last year about what works and what does not..we are part of this whole system that is going on and this much larger debate in our country and…state — we just happen to be the pointy part of the spear.”

Sheriff DiBasilio says he is being extremely careful not to guide voters. Either way, he says that dealing with marijuana cultivators is going to be a long-term issue. He notes that the county recently updated codes dealing with the eradication policy, shortening the appeals dates for illegal grows from 120 days to between 17 and 28 days. “It allows us to do eradications at a faster rate, as opposed to having to deal with all the appeals,” he explains. While the sheriff admits that his office is still dealing with getting enough personnel onboard, he also says his staff is certainly more prepared and seasoned this year.

Opining a bit over banning versus regulating, the sheriff states, “It is a pile of…quagmire, unfortunately. If they ban it we don’t know where the money is going to come from.” While a couple of the supervisors maintain they know where and how to tap the necessary funding to keep the marijuana team in place, he confides that has not yet heard anything reassuring yet in the way of details.

Without The Ballot A Ban Will Ensue
Three of the board’s five supervisors are actively pushing for a ban. Due to concerns over legal challenges due to wording in Measure B, they recently passed a motion directing that staff prepare a county ban to keep in the wings. Moving forward, as Garamendi outlines, “If the [Measure B] ban is struck down by a court, which seems likely, the  supervisors’ permanent ban ordinance — now being drafted that fully complies with state laws — will go into effect.”

Outlining another scenario with a similar outcome, he continues, “If the ballot does not happen, due to legal challenges [by Calaveras Naturals, owner of Big Trees Dispensary in Arnold], which is looking at a technicality in the Measure B writing…no election guarantees a ban at this point.”

Meanwhile, a board-appointed ad hoc committee consisting of Garamendi and District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills, who is one of three vocal ban proponents, is gathering information and community input. Garamendi says the effort has become a sort of dual track in the event that, post-election, the county moves towards regulation. Among the topics people are weighing in on are: light control, impact fees, appropriate parcel sizes and areas where zoning for cultivation should be. Should voters opt for regulation, the effort would evolve into a broad open conversation between the full board of supervisors and community.

“The community needs to recognize what a crossroads we are at,” Garamendi says. “On one side we have unregulated [cannabis] and on the other side we have regulated, and we really do not know what happens if we just say ‘no’.”

Either Way A Double-edged Outcome
While neither Garamendi of Sheriff DiBasilio will venture any sort of guess as to how the vote will turn out, the sheriff unabashedly maintains that if the ban fails, commercial marijuana needs to come out of the residential rural areas, where neighbor issues have effectively helped split the county. “The neighborhoods do not want it in their face,” he stresses. However, due to the county’s size and zoning limits, he concedes that there are not enough areas to accommodate every grower who might want to relocate, although not all would necessarily pass a background check.

Calling either outcome a double-edged sword, Sheriff DiBasilio laments, “Honestly, there is not a good answer to any of this…people are going to get financially…emotionally hurt. We are in a position that had been put upon us that we now have to just deal with the best way that we can. There is going to be lawsuits, no matter what happens.”

Another surety, according to the sheriff: the county is in for a whole lot of expense and hard work ahead. “I know it is going to take three to four years to clean up whether they ban it or they regulate it…and all I know is that I cannot do it without funding,” he states, matter-of-factly. Describing his department as underfunded for years and facing midyear cuts, he calls for the supervisors to make funding a priority in the interest of public safety. “We do not have the personnel to do the jobs we have to do now, not counting marijuana [enforcement].  They need to step up to the plate…so we can do the job.”

_____________________________________________________________________________

CALAVERAS COUNTY

Cannabis cultivation hot topic at Mokelumne Hill town hall

Sheriff: Voters will decide cannabis cultivation issue

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy
Published Mar 21, 2017 at 07:59PM

People who have lived for decades in rural Calaveras County asked questions about marijuana cultivation, regulation and law enforcement at a Tuesday night town hall meeting in Mokelumne Hill.

Dottie Bates, of Mountain Ranch, came to make video of the town hall, and she said she is part of a group called California Republicans Against Marijuana Prohibition.

“We’re an Internet group, a start-up,” Bates said. “We desire to get involved with local Republicans, but so far we’ve been brushed off by some. I’m concerned as a Republican there aren’t enough facts being shared. Many Republicans feel that being anti-marijuana is like a litmus test for being a true conservative. That’s not true.”

Megan Guthrie, of Mountain Ranch, said her daughter, Abigail Guthrie, 17, is one of the most disabled young people in Calaveras County.

“She uses CBD oil, a form of medical cannabis, for her seizures, bowel disease and cerebral palsy,” Megan Guthrie said. “I am pro-marijuana. The doctors are watching this county. The best medicine in the state is grown here.”

As the meeting got under way, county staff who are assigned to issues including tree mortality, Butte Fire recovery, environmental health, animal services, public works and law enforcement were introduced.

“The purpose of this meeting is to share information, both ways,” said Supervisor Jack Garamendi, whose District 2 includes a lot of the area where cannabis is grown.

District 2 resident Bill Wilson asked county staff, “What would Calaveras County look like without Measure B?”

Interim county administrative officer Manuel Lopez said he and his staff are looking at various ways to increase revenues. County revenues have declined in recent years due to inflation. If voters overwhelmingly support Measure B and approve a ban, marijuana-related tax revenues will not come to Calaveras County.

Resident Holly Mines said she is confused by the urgency ordinance in effect in Calaveras County.

“It really doesn’t tell us what it means,” Mines said. “Can you comment on its effectiveness? How has it worked?”

Peter Maurer, county planning director, said, “The jury is still out. It’s been much more complicated than we anticipated.”

A woman who identified herself as a registered nurse, Luanne Serafini, said, “I've been a nurse a long time. The science isn’t there for medical uses. The mental health side scares me. The psychosis, the brain damage. I’m concerned about adolescents and their IQs. How does all this increase our public safety?”

Sheriff Rick DiBasilio said ultimately the decision on whether cannabis cultivation will be regulated in the county will be up to voters.

“The people will decide whether this extra money is worth the extra problems,” DiBasilio said. “Legalization in other states has not ended the black market. I’m between a rock and hard place. I need money to regulate this. From a law enforcement standpoint, we are going to have an illegal element here.”

About a hundred residents and property owners attended the meeting.

Garamendi said before the meeting he hoped DiBasilio would have crime data to share with the public.

DiBasilio is quoted in campaign literature distributed by opponents of Measure B, the proposed ban on commercial cultivation and medical marijuana dispensaries voters will decide on between April 3 and May 2 in a mail-ballot only special election.

“If we ban, the illegal people will still be here,” DiBasilio is quoted. “If we don’t have regulations, I don’t have the funds to deal with it.”

Garamendi helped set up chairs in Mokelumne Hill’s town hall before the meeting.

“Town halls have been part of American culture since the 1600s and they’re part of democracy,” Garamendi said. “This issue impacts everybody. Cannabis is an enormous issue focusing on this community.”

Garamendi said he hopes to separate reality and hearsay when it comes to marijuana growing in Calaveras County.

“We want to talk about facts,” the supervisor said. “We want to talk about fiction. We want to talk about how we integrate, or how we don’t integrate, cultivation into this community.”

Garamendi said he plans to vote no on Measure B.

“I’m voting against a ban, and for regulation,” Garamendi said. “You can have regulated cannabis or unregulated cannabis. In truth there is no such thing as a ban, because Measure B does not include funding for enforcement.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Cannabis debate planned for San Andreas Town Hall

Enterprise Report / Mar 22, 2017 
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All of the major players involved with Measure B are slated to be in one place to field questions and clarify concerns about the “cannabis ban” that will potentially be on a special election mail-in ballot on April 3.

The Calaveras County Democrats hosts the Calaveras Cannabis Community Forum from 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Tuesday, March 28, at the San Andreas Town Hall, 24 Church Hill Road, San Andreas. The event takes place just a week before ballots are expected to be mailed to county voters.

Speakers will address the language of the measure and the impact it will have on county policy, economics and public safety.

Bill McManus, the co-author of Measure B, and Caz Tomaszewski, president of the Calaveras Cannabis Alliance, will speak at the event. Professor Thomas Pogue, associate director of the Center for Business and Policy Research, Eberhardt School of Business, University of Pacific and co-author of an impact study on cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County, is also expected to attend, along with Rebecca Turner, Calaveras County clerk and registrar of voters, who will outline the countywide special election process, a previously unseen occurrence in the county.

Interim Calaveras County Administrative Officer Manuel Lopez is also planning to attend.

___________________________________________________________________________

Click here to enlarge images
Standing room only for Mountain Ranch town hall

By Guy McCarthy, The Union Democrat, @GuyMcCarthy
Published March 22, 2017
Property values, crime rates and the impacts of a possible ban on commercial cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County were among questions asked Wednesday at a town hall meeting in Mountain Ranch.

Cindy Secada, of Mountain Ranch, asked if all marijuana dispensaries will be closed if voters approve a ban in the May 2 special election, and what percentage of crimes reported before the Butte Fire and after the Butte Fire were cannabis-related.

Calaveras County District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi said Sheriff Rick DiBasilio became sick earlier in the day and would not be at the town hall. Garamendi said that, in the event Measure B passes, all dispensaries would be closed.

Jeff Crovitz, county public works director, paraphrased what he said DiBasilio told people at a town hall Tuesday night in Mokelumne Hill.

“Since October 2015 through January 2017, there have been 190 crimes in the county that were marijuana-related,” Crovitz said. “That included an example of someone being DUI and they find marijuana in the vehicle. That would be marked down as a marijuana-related crime.”

Garamendi added, “The sheriff has made the point that his problems are with the unregistered growers, not the registered growers.”

Fernando Leyva, of Mountain Ranch, asked about the appeal process for growers who have been denied permits.

County planning director Peter Maurer described a two-step process that includes a first appeal to the Planning Commission and a second appeal to the county Board of Supervisors.

Nearly every seat at the town hall appeared to be full, and about 20 people chose to stand near the back.

One resident said he was selling his property because he doesn’t want to live next to a grow. Another resident asked about who will pay for enforcement of marijuana laws if voters approve a ban. Another asked if anyone has done a financial analysis if Measure B does not pass.

Maurer said he expects to have a draft copy of an environmental impact report the county needs to move forward with a permanent cannabis ordinance and regulations later this week. Maurer said he hopes to have that available for public comment in April.

Leslie Davis, the elected assessor for Calaveras County, emphasized the importance of the give-and-take at town hall meetings.

“They’re the best way for elected officials to communicate with their constituents,” Davis said. Davis said she has to pay close attention to cannabis cultivation issues because her role requires it.

“The sheriff and the DA, the district attorney, they deal with law enforcement,” Davis said. “I deal with property values. As we move forward with these issues, the Butte Fire, tree mortality, cannabis, each of them has the ability to impact property values and the assessor’s role.”

Susan Galvan, president of the Mountain Ranch Community Club, said impacts from the Butte Fire and other issues are facing rural residents in the area.

“We have infrastructure issues,” Galvan said. “We don’t have a central water supply in Mountain Ranch. We need that to bring more businesses here. The roads are still a major problem. Many are still badly damaged. Culverts are destroyed. Private driveways are still inaccessible in a lot of places. And there are fire-killed dead trees everywhere, in danger of falling over.”

Galvan said her group cannot publicly take a side in the upcoming Measure B vote on a ban.

“We’re neutral, because we have members who feel strongly both ways,” Galvan said Wednesday night. “And as a nonprofit we can’t be political advocates.”

Regardless of how the election turns out, Galvan said, people in Mountain Ranch need to continue to work together to rebuild their community.

“The growers are here and they’re the younger generation now,” Galvan said. “We always wondered where the next young generation of families would come from. We never thought they would come this way, but here they are.”

The community club will host a community conversation town hall from 2 to 4:30 p.m. Sunday in Mountain Ranch.

“We’ve lost about one half of our residents since the Butte Fire,” Galvan said. “And we’ve had so many growers coming in. The community has been shattered by so many changes and impacts.”

The Sunday meeting “is about moving forward and talking about what we’re going to be in the future,” Galvan said. “The changes have already happened.”

______________________________________________________________________________

Writ hearing may delete Measure B

Decision could come Friday

Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenteprrise.com / Mar 23, 2017 Updated 21 hrs ago
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A decision by visiting Calaveras County Superior Court Judge Richard D. Meyer on a writ of mandate that seeks to delete Measure B from the May 2 mail-in ballot is expected by Friday, following a brief, 30-minute hearing on Wednesday.

Filed by Calaveras Naturals Inc. and Jeremy Carlson of Little Trees Dispensary in Arnold, the writ claims that the enacting clause and other sections of the measure violate the form required by the state Elections Code.

David Tunno and Bill McManus, authors of the measure, were named as parties of interest in the writ and were represented by Angels Camp attorney David Reynolds.

Carlson was represented by Arthur Hodge, an attorney from Carlsbad.

Hodge said last week that there would be no witnesses called, and that the matter would be judged on the law, specifically California Election Code Section 9124, which requires the enacting clause of citizens’ initiatives to read: “The people of the County of Calaveras ordain as follows …”

Measure B says in its enacting clause and in the body of the text that the measure is an ordinance of the Board of Supervisors.

Measure B is a citizens’ initiative that would ban all commercial cannabis operations in Calaveras County.

Success of the writ would void the citizen election process and leave the question of banning or regulating commercial cannabis up to the Board of Supervisors.

Visit calaverasenterprise.com or our Facebook page for updates on the writ decision.

_____________________________________________________________________________

New county CAO predicts a challenging first year

Timothy Lutz starts duty on April 1

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / Mar 23, 2017 Updated 16 hrs ago
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“We didn’t get into this hole overnight and we’re not going to get out of it overnight either,” said incoming Calaveras County Chief Administrative Officer Timothy Lutz on March 17.

Lutz was confirmed to lead the county’s administration beginning April 1 in a unanimous vote of the Board of Supervisors on March 14. He will direct more than 400 county employees from nearly 18 departments.

He takes the helm of a county that has struggled with reduced income from depressed property values, a local economy that continues to be impacted by the Great Recession, the catastrophic effects of the Butte Fire, costly removal of dead and dying trees, recent damage to county roads from epic winter storms, and a contentious political arena divided by the question of commercial cannabis legalization.

During the previous fiscal year, expenses topped income by nearly $25 million and county authorities used reserve funds to make up the difference. According to interim CAO Manuel Lopez, who was hired in January to find a permanent replacement, the reserve funds are down to nearly $4 million and dipping into them is no longer an option.

“It’s going to be a challenging year,” Lutz said. “We’re just starting to begin negotiations with the union and we are looking for some relief.”

On the other hand, Lutz said discussions with the Assessor’s Office indicate an economic growth rate of 10 percent, which he called “on target for decent-sized growth.”

Lutz cited three things he plans to start with beginning April 3: “One is getting around to each department, meeting with and talking to department heads and getting to know them,” he said.

“Second is the budget cycle,” he added. He said he will look at the budget requests from each department, look at the existing budget for each one “and see where we are.”

“Then I want to work with impacted departments on the cannabis issue, both in planning should the ban get passed and should it not get passed, and where we’re going to go with the draft ordinance and what it would look like if it should be set up as a permanent one.”

He said he would be an advocate to the Board of Supervisors and take clear information to supervisors so they can make the tough decisions that face them, including the cannabis question.

Measure B is a citizen’s initiative schedule for a voters’ decision via a mail-in ballot scheduled to go out on April 3 with a return date of May 3. The proposal would ban all commercial cannabis production in the county, including dispensaries.

“My recommendation should Measure B not pass is that we should seriously consider the opportunity to create a regulatory environment that would meet the concerns of the citizens,” he said. “It is certainly the elephant in the room and it’s difficult to ignore because of the county’s revenue needs.”

“At the same time, I do think there is an opportunity to get an influx of revenue that could significantly help the county out of this hole,” he added.

In November, voters approved a tax measure on the commercial cannabis industry. Estimates vary depending on the number of legal plantations taxed, but annual revenue could be between $5 million and $11 million.

Lutz said he wants county government to be prepared to make a response to the question of whether the commercial cannabis industry should continue here. He said the current urgency ordinance, which now governs the industry, has allowed cannabis plantations in residential areas.

“As the father to small children, I would be saying the exact same things as the citizens who say, ‘Not in my backyard,’” he said. “If it’s not banned, we need to make a decision on where it is grown.”

“I want to be prepared with good recommendations to bring to the board,” he said. “They have a very difficult decision to make and they are relying on the CAO.”

The Board of Supervisors began the year with four new members on the five-person panel. Lutz said new members always present new opportunities “and it will be my task to communicate a timeline and detail what is reasonable.”

Lutz said the primary source of income for the county is property taxes, but any attempt to raise those would require a ballot measure, which would be unpopular. He listed a possible increase in the transient occupancy tax – a tax on tourist lodging – and looking at ways to generate more revenue by boosting the tourism industry and making Calaveras County a place where people want to visit.

He said the county should look at ways to help bring in businesses by creating tax breaks “that we can reasonably afford.”

Lutz comes to Calaveras County from Tulare County, with a varied background in different county services, including human resources, social services, aging and veterans’ services, environmental health, animal services and the office of emergency services.

He earned his bachelor’s degree in psychology and his Master’s in Business Administration from California State University, Fresno.

He has worked for the past 10 years in Tulare County in a variety of capacities, most recently as director of fiscal operations. He managed the Health and Human Services Agency’s $440 million budget and had managerial oversight for the Tulare County Office of Emergency Services and Animal Services.

_____________________________________________________________________________

CCWD board approves 5-year infrastructure plan

Union Democrat staff

Published Mar 23, 2017 at 07:01PM

To see a full list of water and sewer projects that are included in the program, go online to www.ccwd.org.
More than $55 million in projects to improve the Calaveras County Water District’s water and sewer systems are included in a five-year plan that was approved by the district’s Board of Directors on Wednesday.

The projects include replacements and repairs of pipelines, pump stations, treatment facilities and other infrastructure, according to a CCWD news release. About $28 million will come from rate increases approved by the board in 2013.

“We cannot forget that these critically important projects would not be possible without the ongoing investment of our customers,” stated CCWD General Manager Dave Eggerton in Thursday’s news release.

Other sources of funding include nearly $8 million from connection fees and $10 million from state and federal grants.

In developing the list of projects, CCWD staff considered such factors as health and safety, state and federal regulatory requirements, age and condition of infrastructure, access to grant funding, and providing cost-efficient and reliable services to customers, according to the news release.

Some of the projects are intended to avoid potential infrastructure failures that could lead to service interruptions and costlier emergency repairs, while others would save money on ongoing maintenance and operations by addressing challenges and improving efficiency.

Joel Metzger, spokesman for CCWD, said the list is re-evaluated by the board every year and subject to change based on a range of factors, including funding and environmental challenges.

Water projects for this time period are estimated to cost $38 million, wastewater $17.6 million.

The first water projects scheduled for construction this year are tanks at Big Trees and a pipeline at Ebbetts Pass. Master plans for Jenny Lind, West Point and Copper Cove will be developed this year as well.

Wastewater projects will be in the planning and design phases this year, located in Copper Cove, La Contenta, Wallace and Vallecito.

______________________________________________________________________________

Nearly $56 Million CCWD Capital Improvement Plan Passes

03/23/2017 3:52 pm PST
121
Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA – An ambitious five-year, almost $56 million capital improvement program has been given a unanimous approval stamp by a Mother Lode utilities district board.

The Calaveras County Water District (CCWD) directors, at their Wednesday night meeting, approved their latest version of the utility’s projects package, which identifies numerous replacements and repairs of aging pipelines, pump stations, treatment facilities and other infrastructure throughout the CCWD service areas from Arnold to Copperopolis and Rancho Calaveras to West Point.

Revisited every year the comprehensive list evolves due to changing conditions and priorities, along with emergency projects that come up. Most of the major projects are ones the district has been looking at for many years.

Overall, the latest program estimates its overall planned water projects at $38 million, which is $10 million more than last year. Wastewater-focused improvements this year total $17.6 million, versus $11 million the year before. Among the biggest changes that district spokesperson Joel Metzger identifies are: a $3 million increase to the White Pines Blagen Mill pond project, originally estimated to cost $1 million, and the newly added Copper Cove Zone “C” pump station and transmission line with a cost of $5.5 million. Too, the cost to repair the Ebbetts Pass Techite water transmission line went up from $750,000 to $1.25 million.

R&R Covers Maybe 55 Percent Of Listed Projects  
The Capital Water and Wastewater Renovation and Replacement (R&R) Fund, fed by monies collected from rate increases approved in 2013 and 2014 — exclusively to provide ongoing funding for capital improvements program projects — is projected to cover $21.8 million of towards the water projects and $6.8 million of the wastewater ones.

This leaves what roughly appears to be a $25 million plus funding gap between what the district would like to do and for what it has actual funding under its belt. Aside from carefully considering small loans Metzger says, “We have to get creative with funding grants…cost savings and just evaluating whether we can hold off on some or whether they are so critical that we have to do them within this five-year span.”

As far as grant opportunities go, he shares, “We’re hoping to bring about $5 million in grants for the water side and about $4.9 million for the wastewater side.” If things go well, he says there will likely be more available, especially considering the district’s successful track record in that area.

To see a detailed breakdown of the project package and funding approach, click here; to view last year’s list, click here.

______________________________________________________________________________

TUOLUMNE COUNTY

Budget outlook suggests ‘significant cuts’ may be needed

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat

Published Mar 23, 2017 at 07:19PM

What makes the General Fund?

Tuolumne County’s roughly $65 million General Fund as originally approved in the budget for the fiscal year from July 1, 2016, to June 30, 2017 is made up of:

Local revenue (i.e. property, sales, hotel taxes) - $32.6 million - 50.01 percent

State revenue - $16.9 million - 25.91 percent

Charges for services - $7.1 million - 11.01 percent

Federal revenue - $3.6 million - 5.62 percent

Other sources - $4.8 million - 7.45 percent

Source: Tuolumne County Auditor-Controller Debi Bautista

Although it’s still early in the process of developing a budget for the 2017-18 fiscal year, Tuolumne County officials will be busy over the next few months finding ways to eliminate a projected shortfall of nearly $6 million in the county’s main operating fund.

A multi-year budget forecast presented to the Tuolumne County Board of Supervisors on Tuesday estimated the county’s General Fund — which pays for most government operations like police, public works and planning — would have a deficit of $5.8 million in the coming fiscal year that runs from July 1, 2017, to June 30, 2018.

The shortfall appears to be largely caused by declining revenues in various departments and a projected lack of leftover money that has been used to plug up holes in the recent past, according to County Administrator Craig Pedro.

“I do not believe the number we’re working on is going to be nearly as high, but I’m definitely anxious to get working in our budget system and refining the numbers with our departments,” Pedro said in an interview Thursday. “If we have any negative number, we’re going to aggressively deal with it.”

Pedro expected the projected shortfall will be reduced to at least $3 million or $4 million after checking the numbers and going through more of the finer details with the heads of the various departments.

However, Pedro’s report to the board on Tuesday noted that a $3 million to $4 million project shortall “will require significant cuts and reallocation of funds to balance the budget.”

“We’ll probably be looking at any number of cuts in the coming year,” Pedro said during Thursday’s interview. “Where it will come from and how much it will be? We’re not even there yet. Everything’s on the table when you’re looking at a budget up and down.”

County officials typically prepare such forecasts for the board to consider each year to give a rough sketch of what challenges they will be facing during the coming budget cycle.

The board typically approves a “recommended” budget each June, followed by a “final” budget in August or September. The latter accounts for revenues and expenses that are unknown earlier in the year, such as state and federal spending.

A bright spot in the forecast is that the county’s General Revenues — which includes local property, sales and hotel taxes — are growing at a rate of $1.4 million a year. However, that’s offset by a projected $1.5 million decline in department revenues, which includes permit fees and other charges for services.

According to the Pedro, the projected decline in department revenues is unusual and could be caused by errors that will be looked at as part of the budget process. He said the software they use for the budget is more precise than the spreadsheets used for the forecast.

“That’s where it doesn’t feel right, so I’m having the department heads take a look at it,” Pedro said.

However, the lack of leftover money at the end of the current fiscal year is something that Pedro said “will be more difficult to deal with because there’s no magical solution.”

The county is estimated to have about $375,000 to carry over for the next fiscal year at this point in the process, which would be significantly less than the $3.3 million the county had left on hand last year to balance the budget and set aside $1 million for unforeseen needs.

The approved budget for the 2016-17 fiscal year contained $69 million in spending from the General Fund on about $65 million in revenue, with the deficit being offset largely by the additional money left over at the end of the prior fiscal year.

Total spending for the year was budgeted at about $178 million, which includes funds comprised mostly of state and federal revenues.

County officials have worked to reduce the large carryover balances at the end of each fiscal year by tightening their budgets so that the amount being given to each department is closer to what’s being spent.

“This is the year that all catches up,” Pedro said. “We’ve finally crossed that path where the budget is so honed down it reflects what people are actually going to spend, but the bad news is our balances in the General Fund are projected to be smaller.”

Also uncertain are potential actions at the state and federal levels that could negatively impact the county’s bottom line.

A $1.2 million projected shortfall in the county’s Road Fund would be exacerbated by the loss of a $272,000 in federal funding if the U.S. Congress doesn’t renew the Secure Rural Schools Act.
The program, enacted by Congress in 2000, provides more than $270 million a year for roads and school services in rural counties and school districts that have experienced a decline in revenue as a result of reduced timber harvests on federal lands due to national policies adopted in the 1980s.
In addition, the Trump administration’s proposed budget outline released last week proposed cuts to the Payments In-Lieu of Taxes program that could reduce funding to Tuolumne County from $2.2 million to $1.7 million. The program is intended to offset costs counties pay for providing critical services on federal lands, which make up over 75 percent of the land in Tuolumne County.
The county’s Social Services fund could also take a hit of nearly $500,000 if the California Department of Finance follows through on its proposed actions to shift more of the cost to counties for In-Home Supportive Services, a state-mandated program.

“It’s not the general economy that’s more of a concern, but it’s what the state and federal government will do,” said Pedro. “It’s a very interesting and unpredictable time with the change in the federal administration, and the focus at the state level on things like health care, transportation and water.”

___________________________________________________________________________
More Than Cannabis On Calaveras Special Election Ballot

03/23/2017 12:32 pm PST
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Tori James, MML News Reporter

San Andreas, CA — While most are well aware of the countywide commercial cannabis Measure B ban initiative, certain Calaveras voters will see other district-focused measures on their May 2 special by mail ballot.

For example, those living in the Copperopolis Fire Protection District will be voting on Measure C. Joel Schwartz, the district’s administration officer, says that with ballots hitting the mail in early April the district is putting out a factsheet looking at the pros and cons. He emphasizes it is not a new tax.

“Measure C is authorization to allow your Copperopolis Fire Protection District to spend the revenues from taxes that were already approved and paid by the voters for paramedic services and firefighters,” Schwartz stresses. “Measure C is tax money that was already approved in 1997 and again in 2003 to maintain the level of fire protection and paramedic services that the district provides to the community.”

Consequences Of Not Voting On Or Naying Measure C
As under state law, every four years voters must approve the spending of the revenues collected from such taxes, their decision will become effective until 2021. Providing district voters with a heads up, he shares that if Measure C does not pass, the Copperopolis Fire Protection District will be unable to spend approximately $500,000 per year in tax revenue already collected for the purpose, which might consequentially result in as much as a 50 percent cut in paramedic and firefighter services.

District call volume, he says, for the first two months of 2017 as compared to the last four years, rose 20 percent from this time last year, and 75 percent as compared to four years ago. Schwartz estimates that more than three-quarters of this year’s calls to date are for EMS/medical reasons, partially due to the fact that the local population is an aging one.

“Our average response time is now nine minutes or less but if we have to cut staff and mothball resources due to a lack of funding, our response times could increase by as much as 30 minutes,” he maintains. Ambulances and medics are now staffed 24/7 at two Copperopolis locations; the main facility at 370 Main Street; also at Station 2, located at 1927 Quiver Street near the geographic population center.

Breaking down the special tax that district homeowners pay annually, which he says has not changed in 20 years, Schwartz explains that it includes $75 to cover paramedic and $75 for firefighter services 24/7. Based on the current Copperopolis population of 3,671 people, the cost for this coverage is less than 20 cents a day.

For Saddle Creek, Copper Cove/Rocky Road Residents 
The ballot’s other two initiatives, Measures A and D, are specific to two residential community service districts (CSDs) and both relate to proposed tax increases to cover increasing maintenance costs.

Measure A pertains to Saddle Creek Community Services District, which seeks to increase the district’s special tax by $53/month ($640/year) and additionally assign it to the Saddle Creek Resort golf course, fitness center and large, undeveloped lots owned by developer Castle & Cooke, who do not currently pay the existing tax for CSD services, maintenance or improvements. Arguments in favor of Measure A state that due to just over 50 percent of the lots created — and paying the original tax that was approved in 2000 — the CSD remains $600,000 short of being able to fund road maintenance, landscape improvements and reserve funding.

Measure D, geared for Copper Cove Rocky Road Community Service District, would increase its existing special tax by $100/year to $450 per lot, specifically to maintain the current level of road maintenance within the district. It would be the first increase since the district’s formation in 1984.

For more details pertaining to the four measures on Calaveras County’s May 2 special by mail ballot, click here.
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